

The PLA's New Base for Space Situational Awareness— Opportunities and Challenges for the U.S.

Kristin Burke

The People's Liberation Army (PLA) Strategic Support Force (SSF) has established a new base tailored for the military's space situational awareness (SSA) needs.ⁱ While the SSF's Base 26 called the Xi'an Satellite Tracking and Control Center and the Beijing Aerospace Flight Control Center will continue to perform satellite telemetry, tracking, and control (TT&C) functions for the People's Republic of China's (PRC's) national satellites, Base 37 will be in charge of foreign space object identification, tracking, and analysis, to include improving the accuracy of the PRC's domestic space object catalog.^{1,2,3} Base 37 is probably most similar to a mix of the U.S. Space Force's Delta 4 and 6, and it also has a role in determining if PLA satellites supporting warfighters are experiencing natural or human-made interference from space. The new base will improve the PLA's ability to provide early warning to joint forces of incoming ballistic missiles, as well as space objects' location, maneuvers, and operating environment.

Base 37 is composed of select units from under the Central Military Commission's former general departments, PLA services, and new civilian recruits, indicating that the base will merge and seek to better integrate existing ground and probably space-based SSA capabilities, as well as build new systems. Starting as early as 2018, reputable PRC netizens discussed Base 37 as absorbing some of Base 26's experimental technology departments, and recent evidence indicates that some of those departments may design ground antennas. 4,5 Improvements to ballistic missile early warning will initially be achieved by merging select other PLA services' radar units and improving data integration. The PLA may also be ready to integrate data from a more mature space-based missile early warning system. Recruitment adds for technical experts and other information indicate that Base 37 probably has tracking stations and other institutions in at least Shan'anxi, Shandong, Xinjiang, Yunnan, Hangzhou, Qinghai, and Hubei provinces, as well as Chongqing Municipality and Beijing. 9

¹ Defining SSA, the PLA's Science of Military Strategy in 2020 said, "Space situational awareness capabilities require long-term tracking, monitoring, cataloging and forecasting of targets in the entire space, especially small space targets, providing environmental information for spacecraft launching, measurement and control, and providing intelligence support for command and control." (See:

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/2913216/in-their-own-words-2020-science-of-military-strategy/)

A review of Base 37's technical reports and patents indicates that its first priorities have been to increase the accuracy of the PRC space object catalog, establish an internal collision early warning system, and improve identification and tracking of key perceived threats. Perceived threats discussed in some of their papers and patents include highly-maneuverable Starlink satellites, very low orbit space objects, and geosynchronous Earth orbit debris. Building a ground and space-based missile early warning system and decreasing the likelihood of PLA military communication satellite on-orbit spectrum interference seem to be longer term projects. ^{10,11}

The creation of Base 37 brings opportunities and challenges for the U.S.. Regarding the opportunities, it is now much clearer to whom the U.S. should send conjunction warnings, perhaps with a request for a specific confirmation regarding high-risk situations. According to the Beijing Institute of Tracking and Telecommunications Technology (BITTT), the U.S. has been sending conjunction warnings to them since 2009, and they probably receive at least a couple hundred a week, making it unfeasible to respond in every case. Is, The U.S. Institute for Defense Analysis's 2018 review of official PRC documents on SSA concluded that the PRC views, "SSA [as] an opportunity to foster international collaborations, and grow...their leadership in the domain." The report goes on to say that, "BITTT noted that cooperation in outer space safety is a common interest [that] China shares with the U.S." While BITTT is a PLA organization, widely supports TT&C and SSA, there is now an opportunity for an additional, and possibly more direct point of contact.

Regarding the challenges, better PLA ground and space-based SSA, not only for missile early warning, but also on-orbit activities could lead to more PRC distrust of U.S. on-orbit operations. A U.S. initiated conversation about on-orbit rules for responsible behavior could mitigate this challenge. PRC researchers have already begun publishing their analysis of the U.S. Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program's (GSSAP's) on-orbit behavior, more analysis of which will likely be published as the PRC's confidence in its catalog increases. ¹⁶

Looking ahead, the international collaboration enabled by a possible publication of the PRC catalog could bring opportunities and challenges to the U.S.. The existence and improvement of a domestic PLA space object catalog might indicate that the PRC intends to share it with the world, as the PLA seems to have thought Russia would do after a 2016 United Nations meeting. Alternatively, the PRC may also plan to allow access to its database through a United Nations partnership. This could be an opportunity to deepen discussion on conjunction warning methods, but on the other hand, it might provide fuel to dispute the U.S. catalog. As documented in recent report, the Chinese and Russians have collaborated on space debris tracking since at least 2018, so a PRC publicly available catalog could also deepen their cooperation. ¹⁹

Initial analysis of Base 37 does not yet reveal that they have a role in operating on-orbit SSA systems, but can confirm their role in integrating and analyzing the data. For example, the base does not appear to operate the satellites reported to be fleeing, imaging, and approaching U.S. satellites, nor operate the robotic arm-equipped movable satellites like SJ-21 and SJ-

17.^{20,21,22,23} Base 37's responsibility for improving the PRC space object catalog through correlating detected objects' locations with those in other public catalogs might involve use of on-orbit SSA systems, but PLA researchers continue to indicate that they don't yet have systems other than small, experimental, space-based SSA satellites.^{24,25} This is likely to change.

Lastly, in the body of Base 37's technical reports, there is no indication of an intention to improve beyond-graveyard orbit SSA, probably because they are focused on supporting PLA joint force operations on Earth. Signs that they are absorbing other PLA organizations' TT&C functions for beyond-graveyard orbit operations would be noteworthy.²⁶

Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Air University, the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, or any other U.S. government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.

ENDNOTES

¹ U.S. Air force, China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI), "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space Power," 3/2021, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/2517757/chinas-ground-segment-building-the-pillars-of-a-great-space-power/

² Marcus Clay, "Supporting the Infinite Battlefield," U.S. Air force, China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI), 1/2019

³ 王秀红,张荣之,马鑫,杜新鹏,张玄,"一种空间目标轨道关联方法," 3/2020

⁴ 网友天地's Archiver, "漏斗子," 8/2018, https://archive.ph/fMWnx#selection-261.0-261.3

⁵郭向峰, 武织才, 温永新, 韩飞林, 邓超, "大型波束波导平面反射镜设计与仿真技术研究," 9/2021

⁶ 渭南市延安精神研究会, "2019 年研究会宣讲活动," 7/2019, https://www.wnyajs.com/article.asp?Id=988

 $^{^{7}}$ Eastday, "原 21 集团军副军长周建国任第 76 集团军副军长," 5/2017,

https://mil.eastday.com/a/170518135937992.html

⁸丁冬, 何兵, 余炜, 童理华, 成蕊, 赵会朋, "美国天基导弹预警系统发展及效能仿真研究," 11/2022

⁹ Sohu, "招聘信息 | 直招军官: 32035 部队人才引进," 2/2023, https://mil.sohu.com/a/645340990_121124306

¹⁰ 刘铭, 查淞, 黄纪军, 刘继斌, 郝谢东, 马晨, "基于多目标优化的联合作战用频规划方法," 6/2022

11全国标准信息公共服务平台,"地球辐射带模型使用指南,"7/2022,

https://std.samr.gov.cn/gb/search/gbDetailed?id=CC9AA6DADF9599DEE05397BE0A0AFDDE

- ¹² Spacenews, "Space Force official: Lack of communication with China increases risk of mishaps in orbit," 5/2023, https://spacenews.com/space-force-official-lack-of-communication-with-china-increases-risk-of-mishaps-in-orbit/
 ¹³ Beijing Institute of Tracking and Telecommunications Technology, "Collision Risk Assessment for Spacecraft
- with CASS," 10/2011, https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/da9f/d66e2b6b06a0d6e502da76586f0127381eed.pdf
- ¹⁴ Space.com, "SpaceX Starlink satellites responsible for over half of close encounters in orbit, scientist says," 8/2021, https://www.space.com/spacex-starlink-satellite-collision-alerts-on-the-rise
- ¹⁵ Institute for Defense Analysis, Science and Technology Policy Institute, "Global Trends in Space Situational Awareness (SSA) and Space Traffic Management (STM)," 4/2018, https://www.ida.org/-
- /media/feature/publications/g/gl/global-trends-in-space-situational-awareness-ssa-and-space-traffic-management-stm/d-9074.ashx
- ¹⁶ The EurAsian Times, "US Air Force's Spy Satellites SPIED On China's 'Most Prized & Valuable' Space Assets 14 Times In Two Years?" 5/2023, https://www.eurasiantimes.com/us-air-forces-spy-satellites-spied-on-chinas-most-prized/
- 17 中国军视网,"俄罗斯将公开其近地空间物体数据库," 6/2016,

https://www.js7tv.cn/news/201606_50665.html?isappinstalled=0

- ¹⁸ United Nations General Assembly, "Report of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space. 59th Session," 6/2016, A/71/20
- ¹⁹ U.S. Air Force, China Aerospace Studies Institute, "China-Russia Space Cooperation: The Strategic, Military, Diplomatic, and Economic Implications of a Growing Relationship," 5/2023,
- https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/3373101/china-russia-space-cooperation-the-strategic-military-diplomatic-and-economic-i/
- ²⁰ Breaking Defense, "US, China, Russia Test New Space War Tactics: Sats Buzzing, Spoofing, Spying," 10/2021
- ²¹ Spacenews, "An In-Orbit Game of Cat and Mouse: Close approaches prompt calls for communications and norms," 6/2022, https://spacenews.com/an-in-orbit-game-of-cat-and-mouse-close-approaches-prompt-calls-for-communications-and-norms/
- ²² Space.com, "A Chinese spacecraft has been checking out US satellites high above Earth," 3/2023, https://www.space.com/chinese-spacecraft-tjs-3-inspecting-us-satellites
- ²³ U.S. Air Force, China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI), "China's SJ-21 Framed as Demonstrating Growing On-Orbit Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing (OSAM) Capabilities," 12/2021,
- https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/2867652/chinas-sj-21-framed-as-demonstrating-growing-on-orbit-servicing-assembly-and-ma/
- ²⁴ U.S. Air Force China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI), "Initial Analysis of Two Chinese Satellite Series: Shi Jian and Shi Yan," 3/2022, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/2975081/initial-analysis-of-two-chinese-satellite-series-shi-jian-and-shi-yan/
- ²⁵ 杨元, 祝开建, 侯重远, 郭伟娜, 常羽彤, 王志亮, 胡思才, 王蔚东, "考虑闲时对地遥感卫星的天基观测补网规划," 2022
- ²⁶ U.S. Air Force, China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI), "Chinese military thinking on orbits beyond GEO," 6/2022, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/3052263/chinese-military-thinking-on-orbits-beyond-geo/